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June 18, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

As required by ordinances #14517 and #14889, I am pleased to transmit the jail operational master plan (OMP), the integrated security project (ISP) implementation plan, and the OMP implementation plan.  The OMP, in particular, is the result of an extensive review of adult secure jail operations by Chris Murray and Associates with support from the OMP Advisory Group.  It provides a menu of potential operational changes and efficiencies for DAJD, particularly those that reap the benefits of completing the Integrated Security Project (ISP) and look for innovative ways to respond to the county’s on-going fiscal crisis.  While there are a few recommendations and findings with which I do not agree, I believe many of the options developed by the consultant promise operational savings.  My specific concerns are explained in this transmittal letter.  In addition, the Phase I OMP Implementation Plan outlines the next steps for those options that are feasible and consistent with current executive direction and adopted county policy.
As you know, the ISP is a major construction project that will replace the out-dated security systems in the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).  The ISP will have significant operational implications on the jail during its implementation and has the strong potential to position the jail for operational changes and efficiencies once completed in 2006.  The ISP Implementation Plan highlights the need for DAJD staffing during construction to ensure safety, security, and the success of the project.
Background:

These reports represent the culmination of a collaborative process over the past year-and-a-half to thoroughly examine all aspects of the Department of Adult & Juvenile Detention’s (DAJD) adult secure jail operations.  As you may recall, we embarked upon this process prior to implementation of the ISP in order to ensure that the ISP was being implemented in the most cost effective manner possible and to determine if there were opportunities in the implementation of the ISP to affect the operations of the jail.  The work was completed by a team of consultants lead by Christopher Murray of Christopher Murray & Associates and featured the participation of representatives from DAJD, the Office of Management & Budget (OMB), the county Auditor’s Office, the Facilities Management Division (FMD), Jail Health Services, the executive’s office, and council staff.  OMB provided management and oversight of the development of the reports, while the county Auditor’s Office provided independent oversight for the process.  The OMP consultant team worked closely with the OMP Advisory Committee and senior members of DAJD staff to reach its conclusions.  The OMP team conducted data reviews, performed site visits and post reviews, and surveyed other jail operations around the country to develop their findings and recommendations.

OMP Findings and Recommendations:

The OMP report cites five key findings resulting from the intensive review of the DAJD operations:

· DAJD currently operates within commonly accepted correctional practices and has made changes in recent years to improve the efficiency of its operations.

· There are a number of promising options that together have the potential for significant costs savings in DAJD’s operations.  Some options represent major shifts in the way county jails are operated and will require testing, evaluation, refinement, and gradual implementation.

· The most promising options require completion of the ISP and other investments.  The time required to do this will give the new DAJD administration time to review and offer thoughts on these options, including ways to test and improve them.

· While developing an Operational Master Plan at the same time as final design took place on the Integrated Security Project proved challenging, the OMP was able to influence ISP decisions in a positive way to preserve and enhance operational options for the OMP.

· Collaboration in some form should continue so that the county can build on this foundation to identify future efficiencies and policy considerations within DAJD and across the entire criminal justice system.

From these findings come a series of recommendations that will provide a roadmap for future operational changes and efficiencies for DAJD and other parts of the criminal justice system.  These recommendations can be divided into four categories:  

· those that can be implemented more or less immediately; 

· those that can be implemented in the near future; 

· those that can only be implemented after the completion of the ISP; and 

· promising ideas that may have benefits upon further review in the future.  

The specific recommendations are as follows:

Options That Can Be Implemented Anytime:

· Double Bunk RJC Units to 180 Percent of Single Capacity:  This concept involves increasing the number of double-celled units at the RJC from 165% of single-cell capacity to 180% of single-cell capacity.  DAJD implemented this change in mid-2003 and the savings from this recommendation ($315,500) was assumed in DAJD’s 2004 Adopted Budget.  
· Privatize Food Service in the Jails: DAJD employees 25 cooks and bakers and two supervisors to prepare food for the jail.  Based on the consultant’s interpretation of a recent change in state law, the OMP suggests that savings may be realized by privatizing the preparation of food for the jail.  After a preliminary review, the consultant’s reading of this change may be incorrect as it applies to County employees.  Further legal review may show this option is not feasible.  Moreover, as King County executive I have consistently opposed contracting out of work traditionally performed by King County employees as has a majority of the county council.  So while I am transmitting the consultant’s report that includes this option, I want to register my strong personal opposition to it, even if all the legal and financial issues are dealt with. 
· Technology – Create a Video Court at KCCF:  The OMP recommends installing video court technology at KCCF.  While this option would not likely generate significant savings for DAJD, it will generate overall efficiency to the criminal justice system.  One time-funding to implement this proposal is already appropriated in a CIP project.  
Options That Can Be Implemented in the Near Future:

· Intake, Transfer and Release (ITR) Remodel:  The OMP recommends a remodel to the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) ITR space to improve security, support jail health’s strategic plan, align with future technology, and reduce staffing needs.  A proposal supporting this remodel was transmitted for council review on April 29, 2004 and, if approved, would be implemented during the ISP construction process.  Analysis completed for the OMP suggests that the staff savings generated by this remodel will finance the project in less than 15 years.
· Changes to the First Floor of the West Wing:  The OMP suggests relocating bed capacity on the 1st floor of the KCCF West Wing to other floors of the West Wing.  This change will allow DAJD to reduce West Wing staffing at night and, perhaps, other shifts.  This recommendation can be tested and implemented during the first phases of ISP construction.
Options That Require Completion of the ISP:

· Remodel KCCF for Direct Supervision:  Industry standards suggest that direct supervision is the most effective jail management philosophy and style.  KCCF was built prior to the advent of the direct supervision model and in its current configuration does not lend itself to direct supervision.  However, the OMP recommends a remodel to housing floors within KCCF to allow recreation and visitation to occur within the wings resulting in the need for less staff, but also reducing inmate capacity.  The OMP suggests that this recommendation is not cost-effective on its own, but could be a potential companion recommendation to some of the other post-ISP recommendations, such as the alternative staffing recommendation below.  
· Alternative Staffing of KCCF After Completing the ISP:  The OMP suggests that the implementation of the ISP combined with other technology investments will allow DAJD to explore alternative staffing models that could save money.  Two alternatives are considered promising.  One involves vacating the floor control function on the third shift (graveyard).  The second alternative would generate additional savings by moving the floor control officer to core, reducing the number of activity officers, creating a response and movement team, and adding a third post to central control.  The OMP team notes that these alternatives represent major changes to the way KCCF is operated, require other investments in technology, and need close coordination with labor and Hammer attorneys.  While the consultants believe that these options are promising, they make no guarantees about their chances of success.  In fact, the OMP consultants strongly advise that implementation of these alternatives should be done incrementally on a trial basis in order to better assess their viability.    
· Food Service Alternative – Use Cook/Chill System:  The OMP suggests that savings and efficiencies may be realized by utilizing the cook/chill systems that was installed when the RJC was built.  This could allow for the centralization of the food service responsibilities for KCCF and the RJC at the RJC.  However, this would also lead to additional deliveries at KCCF.  Because of demands on the KCCF loading dock during the ISP, implementation of this recommendation would have to wait until after the ISP is complete.  In addition, the OMP report notes that the determination of actual savings that may result from this option requires further study.  
Other Promising Ideas and Issues To Explore:

Some ideas, including some that surfaced toward to end of the OMP process, were recommended by the OMP team as concepts that merit future review and consideration as King County works through the OMP roadmap.  These issues include:  opportunities for expanded use of technology (i.e., video visiting, Law, Safety & Justice Integration Projects), increasing the Hammer capacity at KCCF, examining workload drivers for court detail, studying relief options when the RJC is double-bunked, expanded use of inmate labor, and changes in the hours of the booking operation at the RJC.  As we work through implementation of the OMP recommendations, we will also continue to explore these other issues.

Issues Examined that Proved to Not be Cost-Effective: 

Several concepts were explored during the OMP process that upon further analysis proved to be inconsequential on the operations of the jail and were not pursued further.  These concepts include:  consolidated booking; replacing KCCF, expanding the Regional Justice Center; and using the West Wing for Work Release.

ISP Implementation Plan:

As a companion to the OMP, council also required via ordinance #14517, the executive to seek a consultant’s review of the scope, schedule and budget for the ISP.  In particular, the council wanted assurance that proceeding with the ISP would not compromise findings and recommendations from a pending Operational Master Plan that would take a more comprehensive look at how DAJD conducts its business.   As with the OMP, Christopher Murray & Associates and his team of consultants were hired to complete this review and the resulting report is also being transmitted to you today.  

You will recall that earlier reports to the council on the ISP indicated that the existing KCCF security systems are in ‘very fragile condition and in danger of failure,’ which led the executive to seek and the council to grant an emergency status for the project.  Implementation of the ISP is now 6 months ahead of where it would have been were it not for the emergency declaration.  Earlier reports to the council also confirmed that, with minor modifications, the proposed security design would support most conceivable modes of operation of the facility, thereby providing great flexibility for future operations.  These modifications were built into the ISP scope of work in late 2003 and early 2004.

In addition to the scope and schedule of the ISP, the county council desired an independent review of the implementation costs of the project, which is the primary subject of the report I am transmitting to you today.  Implementation costs include costs related to construction security, housing inmates temporarily displaced by construction, and providing continuity in health services throughout the project.

To conduct this review the consultant team modified the ISP Cost Model developed by the King County Auditor’s Office.  This model can flexibly estimate the magnitude and timing of ISP implementation costs based on various staffing and schedule assumptions.

As a result of careful review of how security is to be provided during construction and how and where inmates are to be moved when the contractor takes over a floor, significant savings were achieved in the cost of implementing the ISP.  The original estimate of these costs prepared in 2002 was just over $7 million.  Following major changes in the strategy and assumptions for project implementation that number has been reduced to approximately $4.6 million.  These savings – totaling about $2.4 million – will more than offset the additional construction costs resulting from recommended changes to maximize the flexibility of the new systems being installed through the ISP.

During the development of the ISP implementation plan, DAJD proposed the concept of reviewing the staffing needs during construction and making modifications as needed to ensure the successful completion of this crucial project.  This concept recognizes the changing conditions of an urgent and difficult construction project.  The review process involves balancing the needs of the construction project and the safety of all occupants of the facility with the goal of managing costs.  Under separate cover, DAJD and Facilities Management Division will outline the review process.

Moving Forward:

As required by Ordinance #14889, I am also transmitting today DAJD’s Phase I OMP Implementation Plan which identifies which steps are feasible and consistent with current Executive direction and adopted County policy.  As you can see, the OMP presents us with many promising options to explore over the next several years.  First and foremost, DAJD will be focusing its immediate efforts on the successful implementation of the ISP.  The ISP is a major undertaking not only in the scope of the work being done on the KCCF facility, but also because of the fact that KCCF will continue to house inmates during all phases of construction.  While not all of the OMP recommendations are contingent on the successful completion of the ISP, many of the major recommendations are, making the successful implementation of the ISP the top priority.  

In addition, DAJD will be focusing its efforts this year on transitioning to a new administration.  The new DAJD director will quickly need to understand departmental operations and a wide array of priorities including the ISP, OMP, community corrections, AJOMP, annual budget reductions, jail service agreements with cities, and many more.  A successful transition will not only avoid delays for these priorities but also set the stage for maximizing the benefits from the OMP.

Despite this complex environment, DAJD is committed to pursuing OMP options that are viable and cost-effective.  As noted in the consultant report, DAJD has a strong track-record over the past several years of implementing difficult and innovative changes that have enhanced the cost effectiveness of the operation.  Examples of these changes include:  

· closure of 2nd and 3rd shift booking at the RJC, 

· increasing from 43 to 51 the number of cells with two beds, 

· eliminating the supervised release program,

· using court detail officers to cover housing posts on days when the demand for transports is low,

· moving inmates within and between facilities to maximize beds and operate with the fewest possible housing units,

· providing more efficient relief of double-bunked units at the RJC, 

· serving sack lunches to inmates rather than hot lunches, 

· negotiating a new jail services contract with the Department of Corrections, 

· eliminating a number of operational and administrative positions,

DAJD will build on this tradition of innovation when it comes to implementing the OMP recommendations.  

It is important to note that many of the OMP recommendations have implications for labor policy and relations and for the Hammer settlement agreement.  DAJD, under interim and new administrations, will take the lead to work closely with these partners to pursue OMP options that are feasible and consistent with current executive direction and adopted county policy.  Furthermore, the consultant emphasizes that the more aggressive recommendations will require substantial work to develop detailed operational plans, train staff, test the viability of these concepts, and implement in phases that ensure safety and security.  Operating a jail is a risky business.  The consequences of an escape, serious assault, or death are severe for the safety of the public, our staff, and those in our care.  We cannot risk the human and financial toll by rushing into a concept.   Through the deliberate steps recommended by the OMP consultant, DAJD will implement efficiencies that ensure we continue to operate safe and secure facilities.

Consistent with this direction, DAJD proposes a two-phased implementation plan.  Since several major options depend on completing the ISP and require the review and input of the new DAJD director, they would be detailed in the Phase II implementation plan that will be transmitted in July 2005.  The attached report is the Phase I Implementation Plan, which covers options that do not depend on completing the ISP.  In addition, DAJD proposes convening an OMP Implementation Advisory Group.  Modeled after the process being used to implement the Jail Health Services Strategic Plan, this group will be chaired by the DAJD director and will seek the participation of representatives from DAJD, Jail Health Services, council staff, the county Auditor’s Office, the Office of Management & Budget, and the Facilities Management Division.  This group will meet quarterly to monitor progress towards implementation of the OMP recommendations.  

The Phase I implementation plan also notes that there are other major council and executive priorities outside of the OMP that DAJD must tackle in the coming years.  Most notably, King County’s fiscal crisis will demand significant changes in the way all parts of our government operate.  While the OMP highlights many promising options, the most significant savings from these options are several years away and represent only a portion of the anticipated budget reductions that DAJD will need to generate in response to the county’s fiscal crisis.  As such, DAJD will continue to examine its internal operations as well as work with all parts of the King County criminal justice system to explore the systemic and policy changes necessary to achieve these additional savings.  For these reasons, a close and collaborative relationship with the County’s labor unions is critical in order to find non-OMP savings and efficiencies while still maintaining safe and secure detention facilities.
The OMP and ISP Implementation Plan represent an important milestone in our efforts to 
re-engineer our criminal justice system.  I applaud the collaboration that went into this process and look forward to on-going discussions about the future provision of King County’s criminal justice services in the face of our on-going fiscal crisis.

Thank you for your consideration of these materials.  Please contact Steve Call, Director, Office of Management & Budget, at (206) 296-3434, or Larry Mayes, Interim Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at (206) 296-1268, if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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